ARRL Chief Executive Officer
Page 12
January 2015 Board Meeting

Document #7
2015 Annual Meeting

ARRL Board of Directors

Report of the Chief Executive Officer

To the Board of Directors:

It’s over! Our long-awaited Centennial Year, that is. And what a year it was! ARRL members will long remember 2014.
When the Centennial QSO Party and W1AW/x Worked All States were conceived we had no idea how popular the chase would become. No one thought at the outset that the total number of QSOs made by the W1AW “portables” would top three million! At least 1,500 members were able to experience being at the other end of a pileup without leaving home. More important, their participation underscored the fact that the ARRL is not simply a place in Newington, Connecticut. The ARRL is its members, wherever they may be. The year-long Centennial QSO Party maintained the theme, with every contact with an ARRL member counting for at least one point.

While it took some doing, the FCC ultimately granted permission for W100AW to be used as an additional call sign throughout the year. We limited its use to two-way contacts made from the Maxim Memorial Station and from the sites of the six Regional Centennial Conventions. Visitors to the station made tens of thousands of contacts, with visits peaking in mid-July during the National Centennial Convention held in Hartford.

We have received countless positive comments about the activity stimulated by the operating events. Many said it gave them a reason to turn on their equipment more often, or to put up a new antenna; some even said they had been off the air for years but saw the Centennial as a reason to get back on! A lot of the comments concluded with a question: “What are we doing next year?”

That’s not an easy question to answer. Special events are fun, but do them all the time and they’re no longer special. In 1994 we celebrated Hiram Percy Maxim’s 125th birthday by inviting ARRL volunteers and staff to append “/125” to their callsigns for a week. It was such a success that we did it for the next two years, but each time there was less activity than the previous year. The lesson learned was that making it an annual event was too much so we changed to doing it every five years. The most recent HPM birthday celebration, another success, was the 140th in 2009. Last year’s was preempted by the Centennial, but we can plan a big HPM 150th birthday bash for 2019! Of course, that’s too far in the future to satisfy everyone. What we might do to fill the gap is worth serious consideration, though not necessarily at this meeting. Our immediate task in Newington is to fulfill our obligations to the Centennial QSO Party participants; it will be difficult to focus on another special operating event until the work on this one is completed.
In the meantime we have work to do at the policy level, to make sure that Amateur Radio and the ARRL have many more celebrations to come. At this meeting the Board will be discussing two important issues with major long-term ramifications for Amateur Radio and the ARRL: the timing and amount of a dues increase, and the strategic planning process. The two go hand in hand; fulfilling the mission of the ARRL requires both financial resources and an understanding of our present and future environment. They are necessary but not sufficient; we also need a realistic plan for how our association will influence what Amateur Radio’s future will be like. That begins with planning to plan, which should begin now. We can proceed with confidence because we know – having just completed celebrating it – that we are building on a firm foundation.
The Development Office is no longer headed by a staff officer, so Lauren Clarke’s report of her first six months as Development Manager is appended to this report along with that of Sean Kutzko as Media & Public Relations Manager. The reports of the other officers (both volunteer and staff) and the General Counsel recap our recent activities and experiences in considerable detail, so I will not attempt to cover the same ground here. However, I do want to comment on our recent experience with electronic balloting in division elections.
Elections
The report of the outgoing Ethics & Elections Committee recommends that this year’s committee return to the use of paper ballots for division elections as was our practice prior to 2012. While electronic voting is very popular among those members who used it, voter participation in all three years in which electronic voting was offered was substantially below historic levels. For example, in last fall’s Atlantic Division election voter participation was just 19.5% compared to 29.1% three years earlier, despite special efforts by both Survey and Ballot Systems (SBS) and the ARRL to encourage voting.
The initial decision to offer electronic voting was predicated on three assumptions: (1) the savings on printing, postage, and manual tabulation of the votes would offset the cost of electronic voting since members who could be reached by email would not have to be mailed ballots; (2) there would be contested elections in three or more divisions per year, that being the point at which electronic voting would become cost-effective; and (3) voter participation would increase because members would not have to invest a stamp to return the ballot.
While it is not possible to quantify, anecdotal evidence suggests it is likely that many election-related emails to members – even if sent to a valid email address – ended up either in a spam filter or otherwise did not come to the member’s attention. No doubt we would have had higher participation if all members had been mailed printed ballots along with instructions for online voting, but that was never envisioned because of the significantly higher cost.

We have now completed an entire cycle of division elections with the electronic and paper ballot services provided by SBS. It has been my experience, and this has been borne out by the site visits made by Jay Bellows and Greg Widin, that SBS is very competent and well run. There are other companies that offer ballot services and I have spoken to some, but none have impressed me as having as much to offer as SBS. There is no reason to believe that any other vendor would be able to improve the participation rate.
A new Ethics & Elections Committee will be appointed at this meeting and will be responsible for the conduct of this fall’s division elections. Because the solicitation of nominations is carried in July and August QST, in order to be reflected in that announcement a decision as to whether we return to conducting elections in-house (under the auditor’s supervision) with paper ballots, continue our practice of the past three years, or do something different must be made by early May. I’m sure the members of the new committee will want the input of the rest of the Board family.
Thanks
No report of mine would be complete without an expression of heartfelt thanks to you, the volunteer leaders of Amateur Radio, as well as to my fellow staff members and the countless volunteers who carry out the work of the ARRL every day. Serving with you continues to be a privilege. A day seldom goes by when I do not reflect on what extraordinary good fortune it has been to follow my passion down a career path without leaving the passion behind.
Sincere 73,

David Sumner, K1ZZ

Chief Executive Officer

Newington, CT – January 9, 2015
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ARRL Development Report

To the Board of Directors

For the 2015 Annual Meeting

2014 Fiscal Year Revenue Results: 

Spectrum Defense Fund:  $286,203

Diamond Club:  $392,001 (gross) - $336,837 (net after dues to membership) 

Education & Technology:  $59,664 


*plus an additional $58,151 from 5 donors to support the Teachers Institute program

Second Century Fund – please see the attached reconciled report.  

Total contributions received in 2014, including the above funds, SCC, various other funds and unrestricted totaled:  $2,166,226.

Chief Development Officer Mary Hobart, K1MMH, officially retired on July 31, 2014, and Lauren Clarke, KB1YDD, Development Manager, has assumed all responsibilities of The Development Office.  

The Second Century Campaign (SCC)

The SCC has ended 2014 with a grand total of $7,559,494.66 in pledges, commitments and cash gifts.  After CDO Hobart’s departure in July, SCC donations continue to be received, albeit at a significantly reduced level.  

CDO Hobart and the SCC Committee’s crowning moment was the Centennial Reception on the eve of the Centennial Convention to celebrate the campaign and unveil the Centennial Terrace.  More than 150 SCC donors, committee members, and ARRL board members gathered at Headquarters to toast the success of the campaign.  CDO Hobart and committee members continued to work on acquiring commitments and gifts throughout the Centennial Convention.   The most noteworthy contribution from that weekend was from Kan Mizoguchi, JA1BK, who gave a stock gift valued at nearly $230,000 to create an endowed fund to support the creation and management of a DX Log Archive Program.  

A final all-member e-blast solicitation was sent in early November asking members to help ‘put us over the top’ and to claim all of the Valentine Challenge Fund.  This solicitation brought in an additional $9,700. 

The Development Office is working to ensure multi-year pledges; the final commitment payment is scheduled for 2022.  

At this time, the Development Office would like to recognize CDO Hobart for her visionary concept of the Second Century Campaign as well her deep commitment, exemplary leadership, tireless efforts, and unfailing belief in the success and importance of the campaign.  ARRL is indebted to both Mary and the SCC Committee for providing ARRL with a solid fiscal foundation for its next century and beyond. 

Annual Giving – The Diamond Club
The Diamond Club is a key component of The Development Office, and is an important source of unrestricted revenue for ARRL.  The Diamond Club ended 2014 with 1,775 members, and donations exceeded goal the goal of $310,000.  A gross of $392,001 was raised through Diamond Club, with a net of $336,837 after membership.  400 new Diamond Club members were welcomed into this annual giving program in 2014.    

Development continues to look for cost-effective but valued Diamond Club benefits.  This December, the Development Office expanded our ‘thank you’ ARRL calendar mailing to include all current Diamond Club members from the Basic level up (the ARRL calendar has traditionally been sent only to our major donors ).  This relatively inexpensive “touch” created substantial goodwill with our Diamond Club members – we were swamped with thank-you messages, some sent with an additional contribution for year end.  Development plans to formally incorporate this benefit into the Diamond Club.   

The Diamond Terrace continues to be a very popular with Diamond Club members in 2014. 197 bricks were ordered and installed.  Many Centennial Convention visitors to HQ that weekend proudly located their brick(s) in the Terrace.  

More than 700 lapsed Diamond Club members were sent a request asking them to rejoin.  This mailing yielded a five percent return, with many returning Diamond Club members renewing at a higher dollar amount than when they had lapsed.     

A newly designed Diamond Club “upgrade” buckslip was included in membership renewals (in the past, the Diamond Club “upgrade” buckslip was included with the membership cards).  The initial three month test proved successful, and was continued through the rest of the year.  This effort garnered 53 new Diamond Club members, and this strategy will be continued in 2015.  

Development will continue to focus on retention and increasing Diamond Club dollars, as well as acquiring new Diamond Club members.   Special attention will be given to Life members, since this group does not have an annual obligation and 100 percent of their Diamond Club donations are counted as revenue.  The Development Office is also testing soliciting members after their visit to ARRL HQ; a letter thanking them for their membership and visit asks them to take the next step and join Diamond Club.  Carefully selected groups of members will also be sent direct, personal invitations to join the Diamond Club throughout 2015.  

The Spectrum Defense Fund

The Spectrum Defense Fund continues to be Development’s biggest challenge for fundraising.  This past year, a personalized email solicitation was sent in May to 2013 Defense donors asking them to renew their support for 2014.  This was followed by two direct mail campaigns of 50,000 pieces each sent in June and October.  Defense solicitations included several e-blasts; two of which were sent in December with an enticement of a $10 Donor Rewards Certificate for gifts of $50 or more.  A buckslip with a message from CEO Sumner was included with membership renewal cards in the month of December, garnering $515.  Development continues to offer specially-designed Defense mug, pin and/or certificate to donors throughout the year.  All these efforts brought in $288,199, or 82 percent of the 2014 goal of $350,000. 

As noted in the 2014 January Board Report, a fundamental issue directly affecting the success of the Defense Fund is motivational messaging.  ARRL celebrates a strong position of Amateur Radio with regard to the urgency of our spectrum, however, it is difficult to generate contributions when there is no urgency to the appeal or a threat on the horizon.   

The Education & Technology Fund

At the close of 2014, contributions for the Education & Technology Program totaled $59,664, with another $58,151 from 5 donors specifically supporting the Teachers Institute program.  A one-time 50,000 piece direct mail solicitation was mailed in September.  
The Development Office will continue to seek smaller contributions through direct mail and other sources, however, more effort will be put into increasing major donors for TIs.  Unlike other nonprofit organizations, ARRL’s membership does not seem to have an affinity for educational programs to introduce young people to Amateur Radio.  With limited resources, Development’s efforts would be better spent in seeking out donors dedicated to this effort.  The Education and Development Managers are developing a new strategy to ask clubs and individuals to “fund seats” at TIs, i.e. by giving $2,000 a donor is allowing one teacher to attend a TI.  We will ask teachers to write personal acknowledgement letters to their sponsor and establish a personal connection similar to scholarships.  

W1AW Endowment Fund 
Development has not done an appeal for the W1AW Endowment since 2012.  An appeal is planned for early 2015 to take advantage of the many visitors to W1AW throughout the Centennial year and the convention weekend, and also the Centennial QSO Party.  While it is an impossible task to code W1AW visitors, guest operators and QSO Party participants in our database, Development will seek to find a way to include these individuals in solicitations as best we can.
The ARRL Maxim Society continues to be a motivating factor for our most generous donors.  Many members were inducted into this group this past year, or raised to a higher level, due to their SCC gifts.  As SCC pledges are paid, we will welcome even more donors to the Maxim Society.  At the close of 2014, 171 members have been acknowledged for their generous lifetime support of ARRL (there were 136 at the end of 2013).  Development notifies members within $4,000 of the $10,000 Maxim Society threshold in April.  Donors who have achieved Maxim status during the past year are acknowledged at the Dayton Donor Reception in May, and for many members this is a motivational goal.      
The Legacy Circle has been another important factor in the Second Century Campaign.  A newly revised Legacy Circle brochure was included in the all-member SCC solicitation mailed out in early 2014.  

Given the demographics of ARRL’s membership, estate planning holds tremendous potential.  This past year alone, the Development Office received numerous notifications that ARRL was a beneficiary of a Will or Trust.  Development will continue to promote planned giving through piggy-back efforts (including a tagline at the bottom of gift acknowledgments, promoting planned giving on the back of membership renewals (currently promoting the Diamond Club), through QST ads and ARRL homepage sliders, e-blasts).  

Other Unrestricted Giving and Combined Federal Campaign (CFC) 

ARRL was approved for participation in the Combined Federal Campaign (CFC) for 2014.  CFC is an employee giving campaign for federal employees that runs concurrently with United Way.  The application to participate in this campaign has strict guidelines and must be submitted annually for approval.  In 2014, ARRL received $45,088.34 in commitments; fulfillment of these pledges will be received during calendar year 2015.  

Another source of revenue potential is memorial and honorary gifts.  These types of donations are also promoted in piggy-back efforts.  We will be heavily promoting honorary gifts before Father’s Day.  

Other Development Activities 

COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B, recently signed a contract with a company allowing ARRL to benefit from vehicle donations.  This new fundraising effort will require little exertion on behalf of the Development Team, as the company manages all the details from donor contact to vehicle sale.  Development’s first effort will be to raise awareness of this new program through QST ads and on the ARRL website.  It will be exciting to see how ARRL members respond to this program.  Revenue from this program is unrestricted.  

As always, the Member Loyalty program is well received by our members.  Although there is no direct financial gain when we acknowledge our long-term members (40-, 50-, 60-, 70- and 80-years), the goodwill generated by this inexpensive and simple effort goes a long way.  Development offers personalized plaques at a cost to the member for 40-, 50- and 60-year members, and personalized plaques at no cost to 70- and 80-year members.  In 2014, 558 ARRL members received a letter signed by CEO Sumner, a certificate and a pin.  

The 2014 Annual Donor Reception on the Thursday evening before the Dayton Hamvention was well-attended and set a positive tone for the weekend.  The key note speaker was one of the instructors for the Teachers Institute program, Matt Severin, N8MS.  Several major TI donors were in the audience that night to hear from an ARRL Instructor and professional educator first-hand about this innovative program.  Matt will be a tough act to follow in 2015 – his passion for education and Amateur Radio, and commitment to the TI program, inspired and thrilled guests, and he received a standing ovation.  Matt was sought out by reception guests throughout the remainder of the weekend as he worked in the Education booth for further conversations.  The 2015 reception will be held on May 14, 2015, with guest speaker Mike Corey, KI1U, ARRL’s Emergency Preparedness Manager.            

Submitted by

Lauren Clarke, KB1YDD

Development Manager









Prepared January 8, 2015

Attachments (Sent as separate email attachments)  

· 2014 Development Revenue Report

· Financial Report on the Second Century Campaign
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Report to the Board of Directors - January 2015
Media and Public Relations - Sean Kutzko, KX9X

2014 was, in some respects, the culmination of 100 years of public outreach. With so much excitement building up to the Centennial Convention in July, we wondered if things would be quieter in the second half of the year. Thanks to the Centennial QSO Party, the answer was a resounding “no.” We were able to get some national media coverage on the ARRL Centennial, including two pieces that aired on National Public Radio, as well as lots of mentions in local or regional media. 

Two Board action items from 2014 have come to fruition. First, the project with the working title, “Report To America” has been completed as the 10-page report, “Amateur Radio: Science and Skill in Service to Your Community.” This report is targeted at legislators in all levels of government and will be a critical handout to help explain Amateur Radio to representatives of served agencies, government, and many other groups. It will be especially helpful with regard to the ongoing work to get the Amateur Radio Parity Act passed. Thanks to Sue Fagan, KB1OKW, Dave Pingree, N1NAS, and Diane Szlachetka, KB1OKV in the Graphics Department for their assistance. You may find a copy of this report in your collection of materials for this meeting, and it will be posted on the ARRL website.

Second, the ARRL Online Library web page should be live by the time you read this. This consists of PowerPoint presentations, oral histories, and PDF papers offering general information as well as personal memoirs from the Amateur Radio community. While the contents at rollout will be sparse, Kutzko believes the material come over time and will become a permanent collection of memoirs and history as told by the amateur community as a whole. It will play a significant role in providing educational material for ARRL’s Affiliated Club Program. Thanks to Andrew Peichert, KB1YFW, in IT for his assistance in getting this project off the ground.

 Outreach plans for 2015 have already begun to take shape. The main thrust for 2015 will be the beginning of a 2-year plan, called “Outreach Through Discovery,” to identify specific communities that have similar interests to Amateur Radio and that would be a natural source for new licensees and, ultimately, ARRL members. We plan on identifying and contacting these communities to determine how best to work with them and encourage involvement with Amateur Radio,  and creating streams of online recruiting content geared specifically to their interests. This plan, developed by PR Manager Sean Kutzko, KX9X, and Ward Silver, NØAX, will consist of identification, research and development the first year, and attempts to keep costs at a minimum due to the FY2015 financial shortfall. FY2016 will see the implementation of the outreach programs developed during FY2015.

Continued interest in developing social media strategies remains high on the PR Department’s list, especially as recruitment conduits, as part of the Outreach Through Discovery proposal. Social media is widely used by not only our key target recruitment demographic (18 – 40), it’s also being embraced by older adults as well. According to the Pew Research Center, social media usage (Facebook, Twitter, and others) among online adults aged 50 – 64 has exploded, from 20% in April 2009 to 65% in September 2013. As of January 2014, 74% of all internet users engage in social media. This is a very real, viable way to communicate with both our current and prospective audiences, and as the data indicates, usage is trending up across all demographic groups. An aggressive social media strategy should not be discounted. Board members are encouraged to read the entire report at www.pewinternet.org/fact-sheets/social-networking-fact-sheet/.

Kutzko has been communicating with representatives at the National Park Service about a possible joint promotional effort in 2016. That year will be the 100th anniversary for the National Park Service, and Kutzko has suggested a year-long event where amateurs operate from all 59 National Parks, in a more-or-less freeform fashion. The proposal has piqued the curiosity of some staffers within the NPS. This is a developing scenario and is far from a certainty, but it would provide excellent cross-promotional opportunities for both NPS and ARRL. Members have been asking for the Centennial QSO Party to be repeated, and this may satisfy that request.

Support for the Affiliated Club Program should be significantly bolstered. With the number of new licenses in 2014 at a near-record level, more support to getting new amateurs connected with their local club is critical. Along with the Public Information Officer, the Affiliated Club Coordinator is one of the Field Organization’s strongest pieces of the PR infrastructure, reaching out to all new licensees. It is arguably one of the most important things ARRL can do to ensure the long-term vitality of Amateur Radio in the coming years. Kutzko has heard from several Members who feel there is little support for clubs coming from HQ. Current staff resources are already at a premium, and he feels it is in the League’s and Amateur Radio’s best interest to allocate funds to create a new staff position whose sole purpose is to coordinate and grow the Affiliated Club Program. Perhaps this could be allocated from some of the Second Century Campaign funds; a healthy club program could easily go a long way to keeping Amateur Radio around in the next 100 years.

The Centennial was a once-in-a-lifetime event. We have spent the last year congratulating ourselves for a great accomplishment. In 2015, we are freed from our past being the story; it is now time for ARRL to ensure Amateur Radio will continue to thrive by welcoming the new practitioners who pursue the hobby with the same passion as current amateurs, but may enjoy the hobby in ways different from current common practices.  Innovation and adaption have always been a part of the hobby, and those traits remain essential for our long-term survival.

Respectfully submitted,

Sean Kutzko KX9X
Media and Public Relations Manager

